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Preface


Perhaps I must begin with a bit of an apology, not least to Daniel Defoe and to you, dear reader; Journal of the Plague Year is not really a journal, and it covers rather more than one year. It contains elements of memoir and autobiography, but it is principally a howl of rage at Arts Council England’s round of cuts announced in March 2011. Despite claims from the highest levels of the Arts Council (Liz Forgan, Chair at the time) that this was an ‘open and fair process’ determined by ‘just and clear principles’, I believed then and still believe that this was an ill-considered and panicky move by a timid Arts Council who, at the behest of a bullying Coalition government harrumphing about austerity and the need for every sector of the welfare state to take a hit, simply cut as much as they could from every arts organisation that would nonetheless survive.


This book could equally well be called ‘Two Christmases and an Easter’, since those were the only occasions I had time to undertake a sustained period of writing. I work with writers on a daily basis; I’m married to one, but it was chastening to discover at first hand that Time to Think is even more vital than Time to Write. I started to write over Christmas 2011 and then picked up the manuscript again at Christmas 2012. I had then accumulated enough material to send to my indomitable editor, Nick Hern. He pointed out that I was attempting to write three books at once and suggested that one would be quite enough. I started again using the existing material as a quarry and completed it at Easter 2013. My heartfelt thanks to Nick Hern; to Barney Norris, my PA, who corrected my spelling while we argued about the use of the apostrophe; to my wife, Stella Feehily, for reading endless drafts at all times of the day and night; and to my mother-in-law, Mai Feehily, whose living room I hogged over Christmas 2012 while taking advantage of her generous and splendid hospitality. I must also thank Polly Teale, Michael Attenborough, Ian Redford, John Hollingworth and Karen Hayes from whose correspondance I quote. Nor should I forget Frank Endwright, Out of Joint’s Relationship Manager at Arts Council England, who has endured an amount of slings and arrows with remarkable equanimity and friendliness. Long may The Relationship continue. To all, great thanks.


 


*


Arts Council England retain the copyright in all emails by their employees quoted in this book.




 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 



Journal of the Plague Year


On 30th March 2011, Arts Council England announced a round of funding cuts that were to have a deep and long-lasting effect on a number of theatre companies—my own company, Out of Joint, among them. We were shocked and dismayed to learn that our annual funding would be reduced by over £99,432. Together with the 10% cut suffered by all institutions the previous year, the total loss amounted to nearly £130,000. In other words, we were to lose 20% of our total funding. As I write, we are still struggling to put together a programme that minimises these traumatic effects.


Everyone knew hard times were coming to the theatre. The country was in an economic crisis and cuts in theatre grants had been widely predicted. The Conservative economic line at the time—that austerity was the way out of recession and that spending should be reduced across the board—had its most profound effects on welfare, healthcare, housing and the pillars of our society, but the arts were to be slashed as well. Arguments that the theatre industry as a whole made a net profit for the UK fell on deaf ears—it was to be hair shirts and pinched pennies all round. My wife, Stella Feehily, is writing a play about the NHS, and while researching the project we met Ken Clarke, former Conservative Minister for Health. He is the worst kind of Tory: personable, witty, charming and rather wise. At the end of our meeting we were chatting casually and I asked him what was going to happen to the theatre: ‘You’re going to be cut,’ he said with a huge grin. ‘Yes, you’re certainly going to be cut.’


Nevertheless, it was a huge shock to learn the scale of the cut imposed on Out of Joint. My own experience of Thatcher’s proposed cuts at the beginning of the eighties had taught me how rash it was to take state funding for granted, but Out of Joint had been sustained and supported by Arts Council England (ACE) for eighteen years. Our relationship with them had been the bedrock of all our artistic success, and now that relationship was thrown off-balance. There had been no sign or signal in any way that we had incurred their displeasure. Nor was there any immediate explanation forthcoming as to why we had been singled out for a cut. There was just a new financial reality in which our established production model, touring two new plays each year as widely as possible around the UK, was suddenly imperilled. This book is an attempt to come to terms with their decision, and to tell the story of our first hesitant steps into the perilous new world the Arts Council had defined.


At the time of the announcement, Out of Joint had an Arts Council grant of £525,000, and our turnover was just over £1,000,000 annually. In common with most other companies, including the National Theatre, Arts Council funding made up about 45% of our turnover. This compares with 70% or 75% for equivalent companies in Germany, France or Holland, but was, on the other hand, considerably more than the 10% in Federal funding which our colleagues in the United States could expect, while in Australia state funding can be as little as 7.5% of turnover. Our previous relationship with the Arts Council had been a harmonious and, I thought, mutually satisfactory one. We took new work to the regions, touring from ten to twenty-four weeks a year, playing in major cities such as Liverpool and Leeds as well as smaller county towns like Bury St Edmunds, Bolton and Salisbury. Mark Long of The People Show once said to me, ‘We’re a 60 people a night outfit—wherever we play, we get 60 people a night.’ By the same anecdotal criteria, I reckoned Out of Joint was a 200 people per night outfit. Sometimes we soared to 400 or even 500, and occasionally we dropped to under 100, but regional audiences had been built up consistently, or so I thought. But there was some evidence that regional audiences had peaked around 2005 and were becoming more wary and more circumspect in their theatrical choices. Price too was an increasing factor towards the end of the noughties—audiences began to peak in terms of numbers on a Tuesday or a Wednesday, when ticket offers were at their most plentiful, and thin out at the end of the week when concessions were not generally available. Of course, we had no control over the pricing policies of our host theatres; they determined their own ticket policies, but it had become clear that price resistance was growing. Out of Joint had had the odd succès fou—Shopping and Fucking, The PermanentWay, Feelgood—and several succès d’estime—Macbeth, The Big Fellah, Duck and A State Affair among them. We understood we were providing new work of a particular calibre and taste that was not covered by any other company. The work followed no specific political agenda but had a purposeful and inquisitive curiosity that poked into the unregarded corners of English life and society. Such plays as The PermanentWay, A State Affair and The Big Fellah depicted issues, lives and obsessions that were new to the stage. I had been lucky to have had a career during a period when the theatre was the medium for social debate and the medium through which we examined our history. Of course, this has not always been the case. Walpole’s Licensing Act of 1737 introduced the authority of the Lord Chamberlain as censor and effectively exiled the theatre from its native hinterland of sex and politics for over two hundred years. While in Australia, the novel is the medium of social examination—The GreatWorld (David Malouf), The Secret River and The Lieutenant (Kate Grenville), Out of Ireland (Christopher Koch) and indeed The Playmaker (Thomas Keneally) are all great novels that give Australians back their history—in England, the theatre continues to do that job.


All that we had achieved at Out of Joint was threatened by the cut. Graham Cowley, Out of Joint’s producer and my friend and colleague of forty years, responded to the new financial situation by slashing administrative costs wherever money could be saved, but we have never been a profligate organisation, and it was immediately clear that the foremost impact of our reduced funding would be a concomitant reduction in production capacity. With spending stripped back across the organisation, the only way to absorb the remaining reduction in income was to reduce the number of touring weeks; the number of weeks we employed actors and technical staff; the number of actors in our plays; even the number of plays we produced annually; or alternatively to programme work that appealed to a larger audience. The grim truth was that a reduction of 25% in fact threatened to halve our production output.


My first inclination in the wake of our own bad news was to try to humanise the faceless institution of the Arts Council and discover why Out of Joint had been singled out for a cut of such brutality that it threatened our continued existence. Graham Cowley and I sought an immediate meeting with Frank Endwright, our ‘Relationship Manager’, and George Darling, the Director of Drama for London. In answer to our questions at that meeting, much emphasis was placed on the high ‘subsidy per seat’ costs that Out of Joint incurred, and Darling actually said that other ‘providers’ could supply the Arts Council with new work at less cost. In other words, Out of Joint wasn’t cost efficient. We took this news back to our office in Finsbury Park, determined first to address our business model and see what savings could be made to ensure the company was able to keep producing, and secondly to illustrate why our work cost what it did and why we desperately needed the money that had been cut.


We had been and continued to be engaged in that most difficult and arcane of sciences, the discovery and development of new writers and new plays, and taking them beyond the metropolitan audiences of the London ‘new writing’ theatre scene to reach a national audience. Neither of these objectives can be achieved cheaply or easily, and we resolved to defend and underline our achievements as well as to find a way of continuing our work with decreased support. Many of the plays we produced needed time for research and development in workshop mode—this investment, the provision of time for the development and rehearsal of plays for which I have campaigned throughout my career, was a cornerstone of our work, and could not be stripped away without imperilling the creation of plays themselves. And although we had been successful in getting help for this vital aspect of our work from the National Theatre Studio and from other varied sources, it still made us expensive. In fact, in the course of 2012/13 we received help from the RSC, Bristol Old Vic, the National Theatre of Wales, the University of Hertfordshire, Bridgend College and LAMDA, as well as the National Theatre Studio. Although facilities and other help amounted to many thousands of pounds, it was, alas, not represented in our balance sheets as ‘fundraising’, as it did not pass through our accounts, and was therefore disregarded by the Arts Council when they made their crucial decision.


Both for Graham and for me it was important to establish the grounds for the cut. I wondered whether it had anything to do with age. An earlier assessment from the Arts Council had made some mention of the board needing to address the ‘problem’ of replacing the founder members of the company (Graham and me). Did the Arts Council think I was past my sell-by date? Were they endeavouring to make me fall on my sword and embrace one of the dreaded ‘R’ words? Resignation? Retirement? Indeed, they had imposed a form of Relegation, but we were bent upon Rebuttal, Resistence, Rejuvenation and Resurgence.


 


*


As well as being several years past national retirement age, I had suffered a major stroke in 2006 which had hospitalised me for six months. I got out of hospital in December 2006 and joyfully returned to the rehearsal room in January 2007. But, alas, it was too early and I wasn’t really very good. I would watch a runthrough of Alistair Beaton’s play, King of Hearts, with my co-director Ramin Gray, and see at once that it wasn’t particularly good, but could find no words to help or improve it. My analysis was in place but my imagination seemed sadly absent. Things got better in April 2007 when I directed a ‘Long Project’ with an excellent group of young actors at LAMDA. This was to become Mixed Up North a year later and marked a substantial step on my road to recovery (another ‘R’ word).


Why was I not a particularly good director of King of Hearts? What is a bad director? I believe the answer to these questions is quite simple: a good director is one who is able to help the actors to their characters and to their performances. I had (temporarily, thank God) lost this ability, and so I was a Not-Very-Good-At-All Director. For the first professional play that I directed at the Edinburgh Traverse in 1966, I hadn’t been very good either. But that was largely inexperience. My first steps in directing were conducted by Susan Williamson, an actress in that play to whom I will be eternally grateful. I wasn’t very good, but I did have a beautiful MG TD, and I used to give Susan a lift back to her digs every night after rehearsal. In return, she would give me a fifteen-minute seminar on the basic points of direction: ‘If you want George to grow a moustache in that part then he has to start now’; ‘If you want Heather to dominate that scene you must get her out from behind the desk’; ‘If you want me to look really relaxed in the sofa scene I could put my feet up on the chair, but then I would have to be wearing trousers not a skirt.’ Above all she taught me the most fundamental lesson for a young director—which was, Don’t Be Scared of the Actors. Of course they know more than you, but they are a repository of wisdom and experience on which you can draw.


One of the best definitions of a director’s function came from my daughter, Kitty, when she was five years old. I used to drive her to nursery school every morning, and we would regularly do an improvisation together. On some occasions we would be an ambulance team, or I would be a train driver or policeman. On this particular occasion the role I was allocated was that of taxi driver. We had recently been on a journey with a female driver, and in a fit of inspiration Kitty insisted, ‘Be a lady taxi driver!’ Doing my best in my new role, I enquired why her parents weren’t available to take her to school. ‘Oh, they are in theat,’ said Kitty, as if this covered all laxness. ‘Are they actors?’ the taxi driver enquired. ‘Yes, actors,’ said Kitty firmly. ‘Really… your dad is an actor, is he?’ I countered. Kitty wavered. ‘Well no, he’s the watcher,’ she said. And that indeed is the major part of the role.


I am a cripple these days. We rather shrink from the ‘C’ word and prefer to say Disabled or ‘Person With Limited Mobility’, but I think often of my old friend, Ian Dury, who wrote the lyrics for four or five plays I directed in the late eighties, most notably A Jovial Crew at Stratford and Serious Money by Caryl Churchill. He was a hugely influential and original lyricist and had had a number-one hit with ‘Hit Me With Your Rhythm Stick’. He had had polio as a child and walked with a stick and a metal brace on one leg. He was a charismatic and fascinating companion until he’d had a few drinks—which, let’s face it, was every night—when he could turn feral. I recall one night in the Royal Court bar when he’d had a few. He whacked his metal calliper with his stick and said, ‘Do you know how often I think about this, mate? Every fucking morning, every fucking morning.’ So do I. Ian wasn’t reticent about his disability; a year earlier at Stratford with the RSC we had been rehearsing one Saturday morning. We had to stop at one o’lock to release actors who were in matinees that afternoon. After eight Saturday morning cups of coffee I was bursting for a pee, but the buses had already arrived full of matinee-goers and there was long queue. Ian passed me in the corridor. ‘You want to try the Raspberries’, mate,’ he said. ‘You meet a better class of person,’ and he gestured towards the disabled toilet. Twenty minutes later we were sitting outside The Dirty Duck enjoying the first pint of the weekend. ‘Raspberries?’I enquired. ‘Of course,’ he said, ‘Raspberry ripple, cripple.’ Since Ian’s death in 2000 and my stroke in 2006, Stella and I have been to more raspberry toilets than I care to remember. The National Theatre’s are the best whilst the Lyric Hammersmith’s need more regular attention, and non-disabled people trespass infuriatingly in the Royal Court’s, just as I had at Stratford.


For the first six months after I came out of hospital I travelled train-wise by wheelchair. GNER and South West Trains were very attentive, and First Great Western were usually very good. But there was one occasion when we arrived at an unmanned and unlit Thatcham station on a February evening to pick up my car. Stella and I stared disconcerted at the drop onto the platform as the electric doors slid open. We could do nothing, and would have departed helplessly squeaking to Newbury, Swindon and Points West had two hefty commuters not sprung to their feet, lifted up the wheelchair and swung it out onto the platform. ‘Be lucky, mate,’ said one as the doors slid shut. I can’t say it’s a huge compensation, but we raspberries do often bring out the best in people. Stella and I went to Cuba as part of the charismatic Elyse Dodgson’s mission to convert the world to ‘Royal Courtism’. The system of theatre in Cuba is essentially based on a Soviet model, where the director is auteur supreme. Her revolutionary work was to encourage the writer and director to work together. It would be fair to say that this was unprecedented in Cuban practice. Cuba is very fifties, not a ramp or disabled access anywhere, but whenever Stella and I approached a curb a burly brown arm from a passer-by or a fellow tourist would descend to assist us onto the pavement.


Since I came out of hospital at the end of 2006, I have had very vivid dreams. Three or four nights ago I dreamt I had mislaid my stick on the top of a bus, but hey presto, I could walk fine and didn’t need it. I often have driving dreams where I am driving any one of the variety of delicious cars I have owned over the years, from the 1932 Austin 7 once owned by my father Max, given to me on my seventeenth birthday, to the lovely Jensen Interceptor I owned for five years in the early nineties. In one particularly vivid dream I was playing rugby for an England Under-21 XV at Twickenham. I awoke covered in sweat remembering every move and every pass. I played rugby seriously as a young man but never reached the exalted heights of my dream. When I woke my first concern was that the sheets would be covered with mud. But the most curious aspect was that I remained myself. I had had a stroke and limped clumsily from line-out to scrum and experienced some difficulty passing one-handed. Even in the dream I thought it curious that the poor England selectors were so desperate that they had had to select a sixty-six-year-old stroke victim for their Under-21 XV.


The stroke had happened on 12th July 2006. Stella and I were driving back from Stratford-upon-Avon, where we had stayed the night after seeing a performance of Henry IV, Part 1, and receiving an honorary doctorate from Warwick University. We stopped off at Lodge Farm and had lunch with my uncle in a local pub in Western Turville. I had whitebait. I drove back to Out of Joint’s offices in Holloway, parking my lovely Bentley 8 in the underground car park beneath our flat. Not only was this the last time I drove the Bentley, it was to be the last time I would ever drive a car of any kind. Stella went home and I worked in the office until after 6:30 p.m., and then walked uneventfully home. My knee hurt a bit; I had twisted it the week before jumping off a bus (the last time I have ever been on a bus too). When I got home I pressed the numbers into the keypad at the door, but I must have got a digit wrong as it refused to open. Fortunately, somebody else returning after work released the door and let me in. On the top step I stumbled and fell. No bother. I got up, but halfway down a perfectly straight and level corridor I fell again, but this time I was completely unable to get up. I lay on the floor squeaking ineffectually for about five minutes before the porter and a lovely neighbour, Justine, picked me up and walked me the remaining ten yards to the door. Stella said straight away, ‘You’ve had a stroke.’ Apparently the left side of my face had dropped. I didn’t believe it and said I was simply desperate for a pee. This seemed a low priority to Stella and Justine, who phoned for an ambulance. It took fifty-five minutes to arrive, during which time apparently I chatted incoherently and inconsequentially, still unaware of what had happened. I don’t recall the ambulance arriving, but I do remember the lights flashing as we arrived at the Whittington Hospital, which was to be my home for the next three months. After a short wait I was examined by a young man I remember only as Dr Ben. He seemed about fifteen. Two months later, returning in the wheelchair with Stella one afternoon from our regular trip up Whittington Hill to Waterlow Park, we ran into Dr Ben again at the entrance to A and E. ‘How are you?’ he said. I think I must have replied fairly gloomily. After all, at this point I could only hobble on a Zimmer frame. I had lost the use of my left arm, and the nerves to my eyes had suffered such damage that my left peripheral vision had gone completely. ‘Well, at least you’re alive,’ replied Dr Ben cheerfully; ‘we weren’t sure there for a while.’


The medical team had diagnosed—and told me the next day—that I had indeed suffered a major stroke, but it took me a long time to grasp quite what that meant. I couldn’t walk, but I would often forget this important point, lunge a step or two and fall over, on one occasion nearly knocking myself unconscious as I fell against the toilet pedestal in the bathroom. Five months later, as my time for discharge came nearer, I asked Dr Playford, the formidable senior consultant neurologist at the National Hospital, Queen Square, where I had subsequently been admitted for rehabilitation, whether I could see the CAT scan that had been taken five months previously at the Whittington. ‘I don’t see why not,’ she replied, and the next day a beautiful young man, blond as an angel, and with the accent of a Bondi surfer, sat at the end of my bed with a large foolscap envelope of photos. Most of the NHS staff at the blunt end are a) very young and b) very foreign. He asked how I was, and once again I must have replied fairly negatively. After all, although I could now stagger without the Zimmer frame I could still only hobble. ‘Well, mate,’ replied my new Australian friend pulling the photos from their large envelope, ‘most people who have been through this, you would be attending their memorial service at this point.’ The photos depicted what appeared to be an area of scrub at the edge of the Kalahari Desert. It was my brain. However, somebody appeared to have taken a flame-thrower and scorched a twenty-five-yard-square area of scrub absolutely flat. It was burned and black. ‘You didn’t have one stroke, mate,’ continued the surfer, ‘I think you had four in quick succession; they set each other off like Roman candles at a fireworks party. See, there was one here at the front, one here and two back here.’ His finger traced some particularly blackened areas at the edge of the Kalahari which had been suffused with blood.


Hospital was like being back at school. The routine, the food—even the daily physiotherapy was a kind of PT class. Actually, I had my own way round the food. I had been living with Stella for two years, so I suppose I had the status of long-term boyfriend, though we weren’t to marry till 2010. But suddenly I found I had acquired a fairy mother-in-law, if not a fairy godmother. Mai Feehily came over from Ireland to stay in our flat in Holloway and twice a day in the middle of a heatwave ferried meals up the steep hill to the Whittington. I had difficulty swallowing and poor Mai traipsed all over Holloway and Islington to find organic butterscotch ice cream—which was all I could eat. After a month people in Bundoran, Mai’s home town, began to talk. Why was Mai away from her husband for so long? For the first three weeks Stella slept in a chair at the bottom of the bed, and thereafter the saddest moment each day was seeing Stella’s shadow in the doorway getting shorter and shorter. Every morning she was back at 8 a.m. I longed for that moment and would be awake at six yearning for her arrival.


Damage to the nerves had impaired my sight, and probably my biggest deficit was that I had lost my left-sided peripheral vision, which made reading difficult. I regularly missed words on the left-hand side of the page: an imaginative theatre company called InterAct came to my rescue. They provide a reading service for long-term patients, but even so I was astonished one morning to surface from a doze to find a distinguished-looking woman sitting in an armchair at the end of my bed reading to me. She read with the fluting, highly enunciated vowels of somebody who has served a long-term sentence with the RSC. It was Sara Kestelman, and I was the beneficiary of her excellent rendition of George Eliot. On the second occasion I had a young woman who had just left drama school. She took one look at me and said, ‘So it is you. When I saw your name I wondered if I had time to go home and brush up my audition speeches.’ I was delighted to see her. My old friend and co-founder of Joint Stock Theatre, Bill Gaskill, had brought me a new John Updike novel, Terrorist. I was enjoying it but my left-sided deficit made progress slow. I happily handed the book over and showed her the place I had reached. She read on, but unknown to both of us the next ten pages contained a vivid description of oral sex between the two protagonists. It would be uncharitable to say that she brought a high level of expertise to the reading, but she certainly read with a level of bravado. At the end she said, ‘Well, that’s the strangest audition I’ve ever had.’


InterAct also provided a weekly quiz for patients. One week there was a glitch and a young woman turned up with exactly the same quiz we had had the week before. The turnover of patients and staff happened to have been considerable that week, so my 100% was enormously impressive to both my fellow patients and the medical team who were in attendance. At least it proved that my short-term memory had not been badly impaired, and that my innate capacity for cheating and an irrepressible desire to win were both firmly in place.


On 6th December 2006 I was discharged from the National Hospital, Queen Square, and spent Christmas at home. It wasn’t the end of my problems, and in no way was I miraculously healed, but I was enormously relieved to be out of hospital.


A lot of friends knew I had been in hospital and, if they were shocked at my limp and enfeebled left hand, successfully disguised their feelings. However, occasionally I would meet somebody who hadn’t heard; one of these was Stephen Frears, who accosted me candidly, saying, ‘Good God, what has happened to you?’ Stephen and I had watched the 1966 World Cup Final together in Edinburgh in my early days at the Traverse. I remained blissfully unaware of my own appearance. Two years later, after Christmas 2008, I was walking up Parkhurst Road to the Arts Centre opposite Holloway Prison where we were rehearsing. It was uphill and a new route for me, so I think I was making heavy weather of it following too many mince pies. I was wearing trackies and my second-best Armani jacket, as appropriate for rehearsing in a church hall, when we were approached by an obviously homeless man. Instead of asking for money, he held out his hand and offered me a pound coin. I demurred, but he insisted. ‘No, go on, get yourself a cup of tea, son. Happy Christmas.’ I hadn’t thought I looked that bad!


 


*


I now think my suspicions of ageism on the part of the Arts Council were more than a little paranoid, but on the other hand the Council themselves had done much to justify a degree of suspicion. At a later meeting, in May 2012, George Darling, then Head of Theatre in London, admitted the obvious: that the cuts were pragmatic and imposed on the Arts Council by the Coalition administration. They cut as much as they could wherever they could. The criterion was not how much each company needed, but what was the minimum amount with which a company could survive. In this context, Out of Joint’s reserves of over £400,000, accrued over the years as the fruits of various transfers to the West End and Broadway, were suddenly a dangerous thing. Our past successes imperilled our future.


Another thing we took away from our meeting with Endwright and Darling was the possibility of further funding from the Arts Council if touring to ‘cold spots’ was undertaken. This had come down from Moira Sinclair, head of the Arts Council in London, at a public meeting. I understood a ‘cold spot’ to be a town at some distance from a regular repertory theatre. This seemed like a policy that had been tailor-made for Out of Joint. We have always toured our work widely round the country, sometimes playing non-theatre venues in order to reach particular audiences, or to set our plays in a particularly apposite light. Our 2010 production of Mixed Up North by Robin Soans, for example, had played in several halls, clubs and schools around the Burnley area, where the piece was set, in order to connect with people close to the world of the play. Out of Joint’s lasting commitment to an intrepid touring itinerary made me hope this could be a fruitful source of funding. With the help of the University of Hertfordshire, I compiled a list of halls and theatres in the Hatfield/Hertford area where we hoped to tour a play about the last witch trial in England that we were developing with Rebecca Lenkiewicz. This trial had taken place in Hertford itself.


At the same time as we began this longer-term planning, Graham and I realised the quickest and most reliable way of decreasing our ‘subsidy per seat’ in the immediate future was to revisit the back catalogue—so a production of Caryl Churchill’s Top Girls, co-produced with the Chichester Festival Theatre, was scheduled for 2011, and this was immediately followed by a revival of Timberlake Wertenbaker’s Our Country’s Good with the Bolton Octagon in 2012. The plan worked, economically: our subsidy per seat went down from £24.56 in 2010/11 to £10.01 in 2011/12 and was maintained at £13.77 in 2012/13. But it also meant that in 2012/13, for the first time in its nineteen-year history, Out of Joint did not produce a new play. To meet the Arts Council’s priorities, we were forced to set aside our own. The sad product of the determination of the Arts Council, ushered in by the current Conservative/Lib-Dem government, to measure artistic success by economic criteria, was that the core activities of Out of Joint and many other companies were constrained or curtailed to meet new imperatives.


In June, Frank Endwright, our Relationship Manager, responded to my invitation and came to an early rehearsal of Top Girls. He wrote to me afterwards, launching a correspondence that was to become a dominant feature of the next year for me, and which I have threaded through the course of this book in order to best tell our story, as it offers a window into the new pressures that have been placed on us.




8th June 2011


Dear Max,


Thank you for letting me sit in your rehearsals yesterday. It is a wonderfully rich play and the production seems to be cooking very nicely!


In terms of ‘cold spots’ – we’re still developing a strategy around this; including a meaningful definition of a cold spot – this will be related to surveys that look at arts engagement in different communities. It is certainly interesting to see the work you are currently doing. My understanding is that we will have some clear guidance in terms of what we might look for with companies engaging in those cold spots later this year. At that point I think your information will become particularly useful.





I eagerly pursued the ‘meaningful definition’ Endwright had promised as the project developed:




18th June 2011


Dear Frank,


Ever eager to keep Out of Joint’s relationship with our Relationship Manager warm and cosy, I am writing again to badger you about ‘cold spots’. The University of Hertfordshire, our co-producers, have raised sufficient money for a development workshop on the ‘Witches Project’, to be written by Rebecca Lenkiewicz. Prognostications are difficult over the summer vacation, but it seems that next February is a time when our tame academic will be free. [In fact we had two such associates: Stephanie Grainger, whom I had worked with over many years as a Visiting Professor at Hertfordshire, the instigator and driving force behind the workshop I write of here; and Owen Davies, an expert in the history of European witchcraft, whose contribution to the project was to prove invaluable.] So we are eager for your advice on the list of cold spots in Hertfordshire that we have compiled, which are attached with my last email.


Thank you for your help, and looking forward to your response to my previous letter.





Such responses from the Arts Council were hard to come by. Just as their decision-making process at the time of the cuts had been shrouded in secrecy, so their opinion on anything at all that I asked them was difficult to pin down. Frank Endwright, of course, had a party line to toe—though the Arts Council always deny having one, you discover the moment you’re kicked the other side of it that there has always been a party line—but gnomic evasion isn’t much use when you’re fighting to save a company you’ve spent eighteen years building up. So I remained persistent.


In June 2011 I absented myself from Out of Joint’s North London base to direct the Out of Joint production of Top Girls at the Chichester Festival Theatre. It was a happy time: Stella and I were lodged in a cottage overlooking the picturesque estuary at Bosham; rehearsal conditions were excellent; the cast were terrific, and the play opened to ecstatic notices. Some of the corduroyed denizens of Chichester were bemused by Caryl’s inventive structure and daunted by the surreal dinner party that begins the play. ‘It’s just a load of drunken women chatting,’ I overheard one punter expostulating. Things were easier and audiences were reassured once the London critics had come down and given their approval. I kept Frank in touch with developments.




5th July 2011


Dear Frank,


I got back from Chichester yesterday, and the first thing I have done is to review the correspondence with you both [Endwright and George Darling] to date. I am writing again because it seems none of your replies have advised or even addressed a number of central concerns.


I texted Caryl Churchill yesterday in a frivolous mood, asking where we had gone wrong to get four-star reviews in both the Express and the Telegraph. I’m not accustomed to plaudits from the right-wing press. She responded, ‘It’s an old play, it’s studied in schools and it’s not remotely threatening any more.’ This is the first point to which I would invite your response. Obviously Top Girls at Chichester with a current TV star in the leading role is not ‘threatening’, and A Dish of Tea with Dr Johnson is exactly what it says on the tin, ‘a compassionate and entertaining literary evening’. Trudie Styler’s presence as Mrs Thrale moves it from comfortable to being enticing. Of course, we have no desire or intention to ‘threaten’ our audiences. But some new work falls into this category. In an earlier letter I outlined our experience with The Big Fellah by Richard Bean, which played to the poorest houses in Bury St Edmunds that we have experienced in seventeen years of touring to that venue. The prospect of the play got extensive editorial coverage in the Guardian, The Times and the East Anglian Times; but the more the good citizens of Bury St Edmunds read about it, the less they wanted to see it. It was about a Republican cell in New York collecting funds for the IRA, and it sounded violent and alarming. I also mentioned that the Duke’s Playhouse, Lancaster, had withdrawn from negotiations over Bang Bang Bang [Stella’s play about human rights defenders working in the Congo began with violence and rape] as they didn’t feel they could get an audience. But we don’t have to be so ‘threatening’. We could have done Harold Pinter’s Betrayal with Kristin Scott Thomas, although I doubt if she would tour. Incidentally, at the moment only four of the seven actresses in Top Girls are prepared to consider touring when the London season is over. These are the difficulties we constantly face.


In the current year both Top Girls and A Dish of Tea with Dr Johnson are transferring to the West End. This means the ‘subsidy per seat’ measurement which you hold in such high esteem will be very low. This is fortuitous rather than a considered act of programming policy. But is this right? Would the Arts Council prefer us to programme less ‘threatening’ work? As I say, it would work wonders for the ‘subsidy per seat’ ratio.


The second point I have made in earlier correspondence, to which you have made no reply, is ‘development’. Looking at Out of Joint’s last seven productions, three have involved two-week workshops and a considerable outlay in development costs. Of the remaining four, two had public readings at a fairly minimal cost. Only two went straight into a conventional five-week rehearsal period. But The Convict’s Opera, a substantial reworking of John Gay’s The Beggar’s Opera by Stephen Jeffreys, would certainly have benefited from the scrutiny offered by a proper workshop. This was impossible because of the distances involved in this Anglo-Australian co-production.


Of the seven projects Out of Joint are currently considering for 2012/13, only one, a non-‘threatening’ revival of Our Country’s Good, a play by Timberlake Wertenbaker about the staging by early convicts in Australia of The Recruiting Officer, is a final script. Two need workshops before a first draft can be undertaken, and the remaining four will all require further development once the script is received. But is this a luxury we can no longer afford? As I say, we could have done Betrayal with Kristin Scott Thomas. Development makes Out of Joint’s ‘subsidy per seat’ highly expensive. Should we ditch it?


Clearly you have had to take difficult decisions, and your correspondence makes great play of the ‘open and fair process’. What is open about a process taken behind closed doors with no consultation, no appeal and judged by criteria we had been unaware of and which are in any case only partially relevant? About as ‘fair’ as the All Blacks playing a prep-school XV, and about as ‘open’ as Wormwood Scrubs.


We have sent you a list of ‘cold spots’ some time ago and eagerly await your response. I appreciate that you are unable to acknowledge that your decision to cut Out of Joint’s funding is simply wrong, and that you are doing your best to work with Graham and me. But I can’t stop myself asking whether you regret the publication of your absurd brochure ‘Achieving Excellence for All’? Since Out of Joint’s work is rated as ‘great art’ from your own lips, and you have assured us that the quality of work is not in question, why have you imposed a cut that will inevitably mean our excellence is confined to the few?


Should the glossy brochure not be reprinted with a new title: ‘Achieving Excellence for London and One or Two Rich Bastards in the Provinces’?





The point I was trying to make, as I pursued the ‘cold spot’ funding that had appeared dagger-like before us, the handle stretched towards our hand, was that not only had the decision to cut Out of Joint been wrong, but that the entire system by which the decision had been made, as it was half-explained to us—an analysis of our work based in part on a set of mathematical equations relating to audience figures—was based on narrow-minded, unsatisfactory criteria. Attendance is of course a priority for any artistic director—we have our targets and monitor everything. During our respective innings as Artistic Directors of the Royal Court, both George Devine and I had kept notebooks in which we recorded by hand the advances and matured figures for every performance presented—but sales cannot be the only criteria by which touring or new writing or ‘excellent’ theatre (as the Arts Council deemed and continue to deem our work) is judged. To base support primarily on attendances is an active disincentive to creativity, risk-taking and genuine innovation, something that free-market Tories fundamentally fail to grasp, because the bottom line remains, resolutely, their bottom line. We on the left are not so very different to them—we want the same pioneering spirit they hope to instil in their bankers from our artists and our leaders—but we believe there are criteria other than profit and loss by which you can measure success. When David Cameron advocated that the British Film Council should principally support films that were going to make a profit, it became very clear who it was who had pressured the Arts Council into basing their support of art on finance. Some months later I found an interview with Tamara Rojo in the Guardian. She is the Artistic Director of English National Ballet, which had also suffered a 15% cut: ‘Governments and people who take these decisions must realise that, yes, there will still be ballet companies, but it will be increasingly rare that they are able to take the creative risk that renews and reinvigorates an art form.’ Precisely. The cuts pushed us inevitably towards conservatism. It was well understood by both ourselves and the Arts Council that Out of Joint’s remit was to generate new work. By reducing this possibility were the Arts Council preparing the way to declare the whole company redundant?
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